COFFEE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION

MINUTES OF

SEPTEMBER 4, 2008
A regular meeting of the Coffee County Board of Education was held on September 4, 2008 at 7:00 P.M. in the Board of Education Office, Elba, Alabama.  A budget hearing was held at 6:00 P.M. prior to the Board meeting.
MEMBERS PRESENT

Annette Griswold, Danny Jernigan, Rubin McKinnon, Galen McWaters, Charles Walker, and Linda B. Ingram, Superintendent

MEMBERS ABSENT

Jimmy Clark and Larry Eddins
STAFF PRESENT

Becky Hardiman, Glenda Glass, and Donna Hataway
OTHERS

Linda Hodge (reporter for the Elba Clipper), Carole Brand (reporter for the Enterprise Ledger), and Carly Omenhiser (reporter for the Southeast Sun)
CALL TO ORDER, PRAYER, AND PLEDGE
Mr. Walker called the meeting to order.  Mr. McWaters led in prayer and Mr. Walker led the Pledge.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mr. Jernigan moved to adopt the agenda as presented.  Mr. McKinnon made a second to this move and it passed unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF AUGUST 5, 2008
Mr. McKinnon moved to accept the minutes of August 5, 2008 as presented.  Mrs. Griswold made a second to this move.  Mr. McWaters noted an error in the minutes where it states that WKMX radio station is now WVVL.  The minutes should read that WZTZ is now WVVL.  The minutes were unanimously approved with this correction.
UPDATE ON ZION CHAPEL MARCHING BAND’S PROPOSED TRIP TO NEW ORLEANS:  BAND DIRECTOR AND BAND BOOSTER PRESIDENT

Dr. Ingram introduced Zion Chapel’s Band Director, Erin McLaughlin Wambles, and Band Booster President, Steve Hendricks, who were present to update the Board on the band’s trip to New Orleans to perform in the Sugar Bowl halftime show.  In opening, Mr. Hendricks gave statistics showing that the band is increasing in size and that he expects this trend to continue.    
Mr. Hendricks informed the Board of the number of persons who will participate in this trip and assured members that the trip will be well chaperoned.  A detailed itinerary was provided each Board member outlining a very busy schedule for this five-day trip.  Mr. Hendricks assured Board members that safety is a major priority and has been discussed with students and parents.  In conclusion, he thanked the Board for their support.  Mr. Jernigan asked if there were any band members not participating in this trip because of finances and stated that it is the policy of the Board to make sure that all students have the opportunity to attend school trips if they want to.  Mr. Hendricks responded that there are a few who are not going for this reason but that it has been stressed that this trip is an honor and a challenge that they wanted to pursue.
REQUEST FOR OUT-OF-STATE TRAVEL

Dr. Ingram recommended out-of-state travel for Susan Taylor, New Brockton High School FCCLA Sponsor, to accompany a small group of students to the Joint Leadership Conference in Jacksonville, Florida.  She added that Anna Beth Sawyer is the state FCCLA president this year.  Mr. Jernigan moved to accept Dr. Ingram’s recommendation.  Mr. McWaters made a second to this move.  In discussion, Mrs. Griswold asked about funding for this trip.  Dr. Ingram responded that expenses will be paid by students, state and federal funds, and Carl Perkins funds.  The vote was unanimous in favor of Dr. Ingram’s recommendation.
AWARD OF BID FOR RE-ROOFING THE BOARD OF EDUCATION ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE BUILDING

Bids for re-roofing the board of education administrative office building were opened on August 14, 2008.  Of the seven bids received, the low bid was submitted by Standard Roofing Company of Montgomery, AL at a price of $100,264.00.  Dr. Ingram stated that Standard Roofing is a reputable company and met all specifications outlined in the bid.  Dr. Ingram recommended the low bid from Standard Roofing Company be awarded.  Mr. McWaters moved to accept this recommendation and Mr. Jernigan made a second.  It was noted that gutter work is included in this bid and that some additional painting, not included in the bid, will be done.  The vote was unanimous in favor of awarding the low bid to Standard Roofing Company.
CAPITAL PLAN

Since 2005, the Coffee County Board of Education has spent $7.438 million dollars on renovations and new construction.  Dr. Ingram stated that the great news is that local, state, and leveraged state funds were used to pay for the projects and Coffee County has no local bonded indebtedness.  Dr. Ingram discussed completed projects, ongoing projects, and projects that have been bid but not started.  She presented the following Five-Year Capital Plan which is due to the state department by September 15, 2008.  
Please note that project numbers 1-8 on the capital plan are not listed because these projects are either in progress or bids have been awarded for the projects.
9. New Brockton High School ($150,000) – Replace gym bleachers and refinish gym floor.

10. Zion Chapel High School ($50,000) – Renovate the front porch on the main building.

11. Zion Chapel High School ($100,000) – Replace the stadium bleachers due to safety assessment.

12. Kinston School ($150,000) – Replace the bleachers in the gym at Kinston.  They do not meet the standards and are not ADA.  Repaint the gym.

13. Zion Chapel High School ($150,000) – Replace the gym bleachers at Zion Chapel.  They do not meet standards and are not ADA.

14. Coffee County ($100,000) – Upgrade the classroom computers and instructional equipment.  Replace servers to include a central backup solution.  Replace switches.

15. New Brockton High School ($750,000) – Enlarge the kitchen and eating area.

16. Zion Chapel High School ($2,000,000) – Add new classrooms for middle school and band facility.  Build access road and parking to the facility.

17. New Brockton Elementary School ($800,000) – Add a kitchen to the school so that the food can be prepared on-site.

18. Coffee County (($250,000) – Replace the bus shop due to substandard building.

19. Coffee County ($50,000) – Upgrade computer equipment and instructional equipment.

20. New Brockton Elementary School ($150,000) – Renovate restrooms.

21. New Brockton High School ($60,000) – Add additional parking due to number of cars.

22. New Brockton High School ($200,000) – Renovate restrooms.

23. Kinston School ($200,000) – Renovate restrooms.

24. Zion Chapel High School ($200,000) – Renovate restrooms.

25. Coffee County ($75,000) – Replace and upgrade computer servers, computers, and classroom instructional equipment.

26. New Brockton Elementary School ($1,500,000) – Add additional classrooms due to need for more space and to replace the remaining portables.

27. New Brockton High School ($300,000) – Replace the single pane windows on the back of New Brockton High School.  Replace the wall-hung HVAC with split units.

28. Coffee County ($250,000) – Upgrade the infrastructure to support the computer system.  Upgrade the computer equipment and instructional equipment.

29. New Brockton High School ($250,000) – Replace the agriscience building.

Dr. Ingram noted that the Zion Chapel stadium bleachers which were built in the sixties have cracked and are shifting and sinking.  A structural engineer has looked at the bleachers and stated that they are a safety issue.  Mr. McWaters stated that the restroom renovations may need to be moved up on the list.  At the conclusion of this discussion, Dr. Ingram stated that some changes can be made to projects 11-29 above and asked Board members to review this draft plan and be prepared to make any changes so that it can be approved at the September 11 meeting.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

No executive session was held.
MISCELLANEOUS

Enrollment
A comparison of enrollment figures for the first twenty days of this school year and the first twenty days of the 2007-2008 school year revealed the following student increase/decrease:


Kinston 



Decrease of 28 students


New Brockton Elementary 

Increase of 1 student

New Brockton High 


No change


Zion Chapel



Increase of 55 students


System wide



Increase of 28 students

Dr. Ingram reported that she will have an additional enrollment update for the twenty days following Labor Day which determines our teacher units for next school year.
Budget Hearings
The second budget hearing will be held on September 11 at 11:30 A.M.  A special Board meeting will immediately follow.
AASB District 3 Meeting
The AASB District 3 meeting will be held on September 29, 2008 at Straughn High School. 

AASB Conference
The AASB fall conference is scheduled for October 19-20, 2008 in Montgomery.  Donna will register Board members who plan to attend.
Congratulations Extended to Dr. Ingram
Mrs. Griswold congratulated Dr. Ingram on her election as SSA Director of the Council for Leaders in Alabama Schools (CLAS) Board of Directors.  
School Messenger
Dr. Ingram reported that our new notification system, School Messenger, has been used for both weather alerts and to inform parents of school meetings.  Board members’ names and phone numbers will be added to the contact list if they wish to receive future notifications.   
NOTICE OF NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING

The next regular Board meeting is October 2, 2008 at 7:00 P.M.
ADJOURN

Mr. McKinnon moved to adjourn this meeting of the Coffee County Board of Education.  Mr. McWaters made a second to this move and it passed unanimously.
Approved this _____________________________day of __________________________, 2008.

Chairman__________________________________________________

Attest________________________________________________________Secretary Ex-officio.
